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1. 

 
Purpose/Executive Summary 

 
 
1.1 
 
 
 

 
Following on from the decisions made at Highland Council on 7 January 2021 Lochaber 
Ward Members have requested that a portion of the Ward 11 (Caol and Mallaig)  
remaining Covid-19 Ward Discretionary Fund is used to support the increased cost of 
toilet provision in Mallaig; and that a portion of the Ward 21 (Fort William and 
Ardnamurchan) remaining Covid-19 Ward Discretionary Fund is used to improve local 
play areas as outlined in the report. This is in line with the decision taken at a meeting of 
the Highland Council on 7 January 2021. As this will repurpose the funding, approval at 
Area Committee is required. 
 

 
2. Implications 

 
2.1 Resource:  The Council agreed in January 2021 that the budget and decision-making for 

play areas are devolved to Area Committees.  The Council also agreed that unspent 
Covid budget and any place-based investment funds could be allocated to support the 
four harms of Covid.  To help reduce the pressure on local toilet facilities, the Road to 
the Isles Facilities Group (RttIFG) has developed and built new toilet provision in Mallaig.  
As a direct result of Covid, costs escalated leaving a short fall of almost £15,000.  
Members wish to contribute to this from their Covid Ward budget.  With regard to play 
provision, the current value of the backlog of repairs and replacing play items and 
surfaces for Lochaber is £968,478. This report asks Members to consider a proposal to 
allocate a portion of the remaining covid-19 ward discretionary budget for Ward 21 play 
provision for existing sites within the ward. Both proposals will retain a small portion of 
the covid Ward Budget for direct covid/resilience needs.  
 

2.2 Legal: the funding to the RttIFG would be via the standard grant process with the 
normal conditions for a grant over £10,000 - there are therefore no legal implications.  
Whilst the Council has no legal duty to provide playparks, the Council does have a 
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legal duty in relation to the health and safety of playparks under its ownership. This 
means that checks must be undertaken annually.  The Management of Health & Safety 
at Work Act 1992 requires a regular risk assessment of play areas. This entails 
examination of the equipment, the site and the surrounding area for any/all potential 
hazards that may be encountered by the playground user. This involves checking site 
layout, access points, play surfaces and all equipment meeting current standards. High 
risk safety defects must be actioned to maintain the site safe for use.  
Any maintenance costs or replacing end of life items must be met from the resources 
available; otherwise items are removed for health and safety compliance. This includes 
the need to have sufficient play bark in place. 
 

2.3 Community (Equality, Poverty and Rural): reallocating covid ward funds will result in a 
reduced sum being available to support vulnerable communities within the ward on 
resilience related support. The repurposed Covid ward funds will however support 
communities in very rural areas.  The additional toilet/shower/motorhome waste 
provision in Mallaig will greatly reduce pressure on other facilities, is much easier to 
maintain and keep clean and will help avoid black waste being tipped inappropriately.  
Enhanced play provision in W21 will help local families to enjoy good quality play 
equipment.  Proposals for play parks should identify, through screening for impact, if 
there are any potential barriers for people protected under the equality act, for example 
children and families affected by disability. 
 

2.4 Climate Change / Carbon Clever / Gaelic – no implications 
 

2.5 
 
 
 
2.6 
 
 
2.7 

Risk: there is a risk that allocating covid-19 funds at this point for other purposes may 
result in the ward running out of budget to support local resilience activity, depending 
upon how long the pandemic and response lasts for. 
 
The RttIFG risk is limited as this is a grant payment, to a well-established group with a 
track record in providing facilities 
 
Maintenance budgets are insufficient to inspect, maintain and retain the number of play 
areas currently in use. Additional new equipment puts further pressure on this budget.  
The Scottish Government announced a Play Park Renewal Programme with investment 
for the next four years.  The first tranche of funding has been announced for Highland 
Council and this will be subject to a report to the Communities and Place Committee on 
10th November 2021.  The funding in year 1 is £5m capital funding nationally, with £234k 
allocated to Highland Council.  The backlog in replacement and repairs reported to the 
Council in January 2021 was estimated at £3.4m. This programme, supported by local 
funds will help to reduce risks and provide investment in play areas over the next four 
years. 
 

 
3. 

 
Recommendations 

 
3.1 Members are asked to: 

 
i) Consider the proposal to allocate £13,500 from the remaining W11 (Caol and 
Mallaig) Covid19 Ward Discretionary funds to the Road to the Isles Facilities Group to 
support additional cost of the construction of new toilet provision in Mallaig. 
 
ii) Consider the proposal to allocate £20,000 to improve play areas in W21 (Fort 
William and Ardnamurchan) in consultation with amenities staff. 
 



iii) Note that next steps to progress the play area work will include confirmation of any 
other funding available, the type of equipment to be installed based on the budget 
available and consideration of ongoing maintenance associated with any equipment 
installed. This will involve the amenities team and communities. 

 
 

4. Background 
 

4.1 It was agreed at a meeting of the Highland Council on 7 January 2021 that wards with 
unspent covid-19 funds could spend this on projects to assist children and adults post 
covid. This was to include contributing to play park equipment and a process was 
agreed for progressing this. Should Members within a ward wish to set aside a portion 
of their remaining covid-19 ward discretionary fund for other purposes than originally 
intended, then this would be agreed at a meeting of the appropriate Area Committee.  
 
This report seeks consideration of two proposals from Lochaber Members to set aside 
a proportion of their covid funds for  
 
a) a grant award to the Road to the Isles Facilities group for toilet provision in Mallaig 
and 
b) spend on play areas within Ward 21 (Fort William and Ardnamurchan). 
 

5. Current Covid-19 Ward Discretionary Budget Position 
 

5.1 All wards across Highland were awarded a sum of £16,000 in April 2020 to support 
covid resilience activity. This was augmented by £10,000 in 20 covid-vulnerable 
communities across the area. Further equalisation funding across wards was also 
agreed - the total available covid-19 ward discretionary funds for each Lochaber ward 
was £36,000. It was agreed at Council on 7 January 2021 that to increase flexibility, 
there was no requirement to spend the additional monies on the covid-vulnerable 
communities originally identified and that the sums available per ward could be 
deployed across the area as appropriate. A summary of the funds available and spent 
is summarised below:  
 
Area  Budget Spend to 18-10-21 Balance 
Ward 11 £36,000 £21,067.50 £14,932.50 
Ward 21 £36,000 £14,320.50 £21,679.50 

 

  
6. Lochaber Members’ Proposal 

 
6.1 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
6.2 

Following a number of discussions at ward business and other meetings, Ward 11 
Members agreed to support a request from the Road to the Isles Facilities Group for 
funding to help meet cost over-runs which were directly caused by the Covid outbreak.  
Members recognise the substantial improvement the facility has made for both visitors 
to and residents of Mallaig. An award of £13,500 will allow £1,432.50 of covid-19 funds 
to be retained to allow for further support around the provision of resilience support 
including food. 
 
Recognising the poor state of the playparks in the ward and noting the importance of 
play to children generally and particularly at the current time, Ward 21 Members have 
agreed to allocate £20,000 to be used to support play equipment across the area.  This 
award will allow £1,679.50 of covid-19 funds to be retained to allow for further support 
around the provision of resilience support including food. 
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